In This Issue

	Page
Chartering News	1-4. 7
Fellowships Available	5
Member News	5
Chapter Calendar	6
Chapters in Action	6
Member News	6
Heritage Committee Request	7
Recent Doctorates	8
In Memoriam	8
Special insert	
1983 Research Contributors	
1983 Building Contributors	

Mark Your Calendar

June 22-28
1984 Activities during ANA
Convention in New Orleans
July 12-14
Korean Congress
on Clinical Scholarship
August 9-10
Journalism Symposium at
Rush University
Chicago
Keynote: Carol A. Lindeman
October 5-6
Reg. 7 Regional Assembly
Columbia, South Carolina
October 19-20
Reg. 6 Regional Assembly
Pittsburgh
October 26-27
Reg. 3 Regional Assembly
Dallas
December 6-7
Reg. 4, Regional Assembly
Chicago

Honorary Degrees Awarded

Three honorary degrees were conferred on two Sigma Theta Tau leaders and one Honorary Member during commencement activities this Spring.

National President Lucie Young Kelly, R.N., Ph.D., FAAN, was awarded an Honorary Doctor of Science Degree from Widener University, Chester, Pennsylvania, on May 18.

National President Elect Vernice D. Ferguson, R.N., M.A., FAAN, was the recipient of an Honorary Doctor of Science Degree from La Salle College, Philadelphia, on May 13.

Honorary Member Jessie M. Scott, Director of the Division of Nursing in the Department of Health, Education and Welfare and Assistant Surgeon General of the United States, was presented an Honorary Doctor of Science, Honoris Causa, from Indiana University in commencement exercises on May 13.

Sigma Theta Tau



REFLECTIONS

Vol. 10 April-May 1984

national honor society of nursing

From The President

Further Reflections on Mentoring



Presentation of the Eta Epsilon Charter was made by: Grace Ann Geibel, R.S.M., Ph.D. Carlow Vice President for Academic Affairs; Lucie Young Kelly, Ph.D., President, Sigma Theta Tau; Connie Graff Feiler, Immediate Past President, Eta Epsilon Chapter; Eileen Hunkele, Ph.D., Chairperson, Carlow Department of Nursing.

Carlow College, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, was chartered as the **Eta Epsilon** Chapter on April 11. Dr. Lucie Young Kelly, National President, conducted the ceremony initiating 150 charter members, including 14 transfer and dual members.

Installed as officers were: Patricia O'Donoghue, President; Joan Price, President Elect; Olive Jumet, Vice President; Denise Krall, Secretary; Mary Ellen Keefer, Treasurer; Jessica Reto, Membership Secretary; Barbara Grignano, Archivist; and, Lucille Meuschke and Marsha Weleski, Faculty Counselors.

As I meet with Sigma Theta Tau members at charterings, inductions, chapter programs and at all the other professional meetings they attend, I find increasing interest in the mentoring concept. Not just what it is, but the how's of becoming a mentor or protégé. True, a potential protégé can simply be lucky and catch the eye of a nursing leader who sees a responsibility to develop that young person, and the relationship "clicks". That happened to me, and without any equivocation, I can say that my primary mentor, Dr. Ruth Kuehn first dean of the University of Pittsburgh School of Nursing, changed my life.

But, while I consider myself fortunate, for I certainly wasn't looking for a mentor, Dr. Kuehn and others like her did not leave these things to chance. They looked for what they saw as young nurses with the potential to move the profession ahead, and then spent considerable time and energy - always with a palpable spirit of caring to create what they believed could be a future leader. I wasn't Dr. Kuehn's only protégé; there are others still in key positions today and all of us are an extension of her into the future as we, too, mentor. That is the key - the feeling of commitment to nursing that those in positions of influence have to find, encourage, and nurture promising young nurses (young in the sense of career development if not age). Mentoring someone makes that person a time-consuming part of your life often, though not always, on a very real day-to-day basis. It has to be worth it.

What do a mentors look for? Not just intelligence, although that's almost a given; usually, interest in the same field, if not sub-specialty. But they especially look for a self starter, a hard worker, someone looking for new challenges and directions (yes, risk-takers) someone with good interpersonal and communication skills, someone with a curious mind, who has and understands ideas, someone who wants to

profession; someone with integrity. I would venture to say that for most mentors, another attraction is someone who makes a good appearance, since that person may be seen as representing the mentor. And for many (well, I guess this is personal), a sense of humor is essential.

Does the potential protégé have any preferences? Although there are those who say that they never had, don't need and don't want mentors (and that's all right too), more nurses are beginning to think about what they want in a mentor. Others, who have been mentored, are reflecting about why that relationship worked and why they were willing to be mentored by that person, for clearly, this isn't simply a taking relationship.

The person would, of course, have some prominent, perhaps powerful position in the profession and is generally seen first as a role-model. After years of teaching and talking with nurses, I've concluded that there are certain qualities most attribute to a leader that they respect: intelligent, articulate, courageous (risk-taking), politically astute, honest, fair, visionary, innovative, confident, committed to the profession. Other qualities cited are humor, scholarliness, charisma, caring and clinical expertise (for clinicians), but inevitably there was that something else, the chemistry that can't be defined that people look for, or simply feel, in personal relationships.

Don't assume that all mentors or protégés fulfill all of these ideal characteristics, since neither the world nor nursing is made up of paragons; but it's something to think about; my mentor used to say, "Put it on the back burner."

President

Chartering News



Zeta Phi, Wright State University, members display their charter. Pictured are (standing left to right): Ann Peters, Past First Vice-President; Holli Utz, Secretary; Barbara Kellerstrass, Treasurer; Dr. Beth Vaughan-Wrobel, Installing Officer; Mariann Lovell, Faculty Advisor; Carole Krupa, Second Vice President; Linda Delaney, First Vice President (seated left to right) Betty Schmoll, President; Barbara Murphy, Faculty Advisor; and Dr. Donna Deane, Acting Dean, Wright State University School of Nursing.

On September 11, 1983, Wright State University School of Nursing was chartered as the Zeta Phi Chapter with Dr. Beth Vaughan-Wrobel, National Second Vice President presiding.

Among the inductees were 25 transfer members, 17 dual members and 171 new members. Officers of the new chapter are: Betty Schmoll, President; Linda Delaney, First Vice President; Carole Krupa, Second Vice President; Holli Utz, Secretary; Barbara Kellerstrass, Treasurer; and, Barbara Murphy and Mariann Lovell, Faculty Counselors.

On October 21, a dinner/lecture meeting

featured Grayce M. Sills, R.N., Ph.D., FAAN, who addressed "Change: Things I'd Like to Change In the World If I Could". She was the keynote speaker for a one-day workshop on October 22, focusing on "Caring for the Care-Giver." Dr. Sills is Professor and Assistant Director for Graduate Studies, College of Nursing, Ohio State University.

The Grand View College Nursing Honor Society was chartered as **Zeta Chi** on Sunday March 18. 108 members, including 22 transfer and dual members, were inducted at the College Center in Des Moines, Iowa, with Helen M. Ference, Third Vice President, presiding as Installing Officer.

Karl F. Langrock, President of Grand View College, was present to extend greetings on behalf of the college.

Officers installed were: President, Susan Starr R.N., M.S., Vice President, Paula Waldorf, R.N., B.S.N.; Secretary, Evelyn Schnoor R.N., B.S.N.; Treasurer, JoAnn Reinboth R.N., B.S.N., M.S.N. Candidate; and Faculty Counselor, Ellen Strachota R.N., M.A., C.C.R.N.

Wilkes College, Wilkes Barre, Pennsylvania, was installed as **Zeta Psi** Chapter March 24 with Andrea Hollingsworth, former member of the National Eligibility Committee, presiding as Installing Officer.

Robert S. Capin, President of the College, extended greetings. Dr. Virginia Nehring, Chairperson, responded for the Department of Nursing at the presentation of the Charter to the Chapter. During the

ceremony, 15 dual members and 113 new members were inducted.

Officers installed were: Marion Alexander, President; Carol Zack, President Elect; Susan Cameli, Vice President; Joanne Chipego, Secretary; Rosanne Kramer, Treasurer; and, Ann Marie Kolanowski, Faculty Counselor.

Westchester-Rockland-at-Large was installed as Zeta Omega Chapter in Installation ceremonies March 25 with Andrea Hollingsworth, former member of the Eligibility Committee presiding as Installing Officer assisted by Dr. Lucie Young Kelly, National President. Westchester-Rockland-at-Large is composed of four schools: College of New Rochelle, New Rochelle, NY; Dominican College, Orangeburg, NY; Mercy College, Dobbs Ferry, NY; and, Pace University, Pleasantville, NY.

The ceremony, at Pace University, inducted 20 dual members, 10 transfer members and 531 new members. The Charter was accepted by Dr. Veronica O'Day and the Coat-of-Arms was accepted by Dr. Geraldine B. Mosley. Responses and welcome were extended by: Dr. Arlyne Friesner, Dean of the School of Nursing, College of New Rochelle; Dr. Geraldine Mosley, Director of the Division of Nursing, Dominican College; Dr. J. Mae Pepper, Chairperson and Director of the Nursing Programs, Mercy College; and Dr. Beverly H. Bonaparte, Dean of the Lienhard School of Nursing, Pace University.

New officers installed were: Lorraine Bousard, President; Joan Torp, President Elect; Vice Presidents, Billie Steward from the College of New Rochelle, Barbara Bodnar from Dominican College, Alayne Fitzpatrick from Mercy College, Doris K. DeVincenzo from Pace University; Jennifer D. Johnson, Secretary; Justine Glassman, Treasurer; and Faculty Counselors: Kathy Jean Flaherty from the College of New Rochelle, Sabina Fallon from Dominican College, Katherine K. Perry from Mercy College, and Martha Greenberg and Veronica O'Day from Pace University.

Marymount College, Arlington, VA, was installed as Eta Alpha Chapter in ceremonies conducted by Helene M. Clark, Immediate Past National Secretary, on March 25. Sister Majella Berg, RSHM, President of Marymount College extended a welcome to members and guests.

Keynote address was given by Nancy Goodrich, Chair of the Health Services Division at Marymount. The ceremonies inducted seven transfer members and 126 new members.

New officers installed were: Mollie Sabol, President; Robin Cuffe, President Elect; Monica A. Koshuta, Vice President; Barbara Freed, Secretary; and Angela Campanella, Treasurer.



Prior to the Installation of Zeta Omega Chapter, dignitaries gather in Willcox Hall at Pace University. Shown (left to right) are: Dr. Arlyne Friesner, Dean of the School of Nursing at the College of New Rochelle; Dr. Beverly H. Bonaparte, Dean of the Lienhard School of Nursing at Pace University; Andrea Hollingsworth, Installing Officer; Lorraine Bousard, Chapter President; Dr. Geraldine Mosley, Director of the Division of Nursing at Dominican College; and, Dr. J. Mae Pépper, Chairperson and Director of Nursing Programs at Mercy College.



Dignitaries gathered for the installation of Zeta Chi Chapter at Grand View College were: Susan D. Starr, R.N., M.S., President; Theresa Schaefer, R.N., B.S.N., Region II Coordinator; Helen M. Ference, R.N., Ph.D., Third Vice President, and Installing Officer; Karl F. Langrock, M.A., President of Grand View College; Juanita R. Theile, R.N., Ed.D., Former Head of the Division of Nursing at Grand View College and Steering Committee member of the Nursing Honor Society; Peggy L. Primm, R.N., Ph.D., Head of the Division of Nursing; Karin S. Zuehls, R.N., M.S., Past President of the Nursing Honor Society.

Widener University, Chester, Pennsylvania, was installed as **Eta Beta** Chapter in Installation Ceremonies conducted by Vernice D. Ferguson, National President Elect. Greetings from the School of Nursing were extended by Dr. Janette L. Packer, Dean.

Guest speaker for the event was Dr. Dorthy Mereness, Dean Emeritus of the School of Nursing, University of Pennsylvania. Charter members inducted included 11 dual/transfer members and 113 new members.

Officers installed were: Eileen Sankey, President; Susan Orndorf, President Elect; Judith Kilpatrick, Vice President; Marguerite Hartigan, Corresponding Secretary; Marifran Donahue, Recording Secretary; Lillian Madden, Treasurer; and, Jeanne Gelman and Eileen Roche, Faculty Counselors.

Baylor University, Dallas, Texas, was chartered as **Eta Gamma** Chapter on March 31 with 150 members inducted including 18 transfer or dual members and 132 new members.

Dr. Beth Vaughan-Wrobel, National Second Vice President, conducted the installation ceremony and presented the Charter to Linda Garner, President, and the Coat-of-Arms to Jean McMahon, Vice President.

Dr. John S. Belew, Senior Vice President and Provost of Baylor University, Waco, Texas, and Robert S. Hille, Senior Vice President of Baylor University Medical Center extended congratulations to the new chapter and inductees. Emile Michel, President of Beta Beta Chapter, Texas Woman's University, and Sue Pruitt, President of Delta Theta Chapter, University of

Texas at Arlington welcomed the new chapter.

Officers installed were: Linda Garner, President; Kathy Speer, President Elect; Jean McMahon, Vice President; Barbara Litzler, Secretary; Karen K. Witt, Treasurer; Dr. Lorraine Gentner and Ruth Ann Lewis, Counselors.

Prairie View A & M University, Houston, Texas, was installed as **Eta Delta** Chapter in Installation Ceremonies conducted March 31 by Betty Thomas, National Treasurer. Billie Bell accepted the presentation of the Charter on behalf of the members.

Greetings from the College of Nursing were given by Dr. Jeannette Poindexter, Dean. Members inducted included eight dual/transfer members and 101 new members.

Officers installed were: Jennifer J. Goodman, President; Evelyn Henry, President Elect; Shirley Henry, Vice President; Ann Thompson, Recording Secretary; Joyce Guillory, Corresponding Secretary; Jo Ann Blake, Treasurer; and, Mary Lott and Willa Ashe, Faculty Counselors.



Newly installed officers of Eta Gamma at Baylor University proudly display their Coatof-Arms. Shown (left to right) are: Kathy Speer, President Elect; Barbara Litzler, Secretary; Dr. Lorraine Gentner, Counselor; Linda Garner, President; Jean McMahon, Vice President; Ruth Ann Lewis, Counselor; Karen Witt, Treasurer.

Andrews University, Berrien Springs, Michigan, was installed as Eta Zeta Chapter in ceremonies April 12 by Linda Lee Daniel, National Secretary. Guest speaker during the program was Beverly Steele, Assistant Professor of Nursing at Andrews.

Rilla Taylor, Chair, responded for the School of Nursing during presentation of the Charter. Charter members inducted included six transfer members and 89 new



Eta Eta members and guests at York College of Pennsylvania admire the chapter's Coat-of-Arms following installation ceremonies. Shown (left to right) are: Jacquelin Harrington, Faculty Counselor; Nancy Robertson, Corresponding Secretary; Susan Grassman, Faculty Counselor; Dr. Robert Iosue, President of York College; Lynn Warner, Chapter President; Joan Reider, Treasurer; Barbara Trout, senior nursing student; and Lynne Poet, President Elect.

members.

Officers installed were: Zerita Hagerman, President; Patricia Hall, President Elect; Bonnie Olson, Vice President; June Waber, Secretary; Ligsma Varpa, Treasurer; and Mildred Case, Faculty Counselor.

York College of Pennsylvania, was installed as **Eta Eta** Chapter in ceremonies conducted April 12 with Andrea Hollingsworth, former National Eligibility Committee member, presiding as Installing Officer.

Congratulatory remarks were offered by: Dr. Robert Iosue, President of the College; Dr. William DeMeester, Dean of Academic Affairs; Dr. Frank Mussano, Dean of Student Affairs; and Dr. Rena Lawrence, Chair, Department of Nursing at Albright College, Reading, PA.

Dr. Ruth Moran, Chair of the Department of Nursing at York College, responded during the presentation of the Charter. Charter members inducted included 14 transfer members and 94 new members

Officers installed were: Lynn Warner, President; Lynne Poet, President Elect; Sharon Kozuch, Vice President; Penny Schultz, Recording Secretary; Nancy Robertson, Corresponding Secretary; Joan Reider, Treasurer; and, Susan Grassman and Jacquelin Harrington, Faculty Counselors.



Officers of Eta Zeta Chapter relax following Installation Ceremonies at Andrews University. Pictured are (left to right): Bonnie Olson, Vice President; Linda Daniel, Installing Officer; Ligsma Varpa, Treasurer; Mildred Case, Faculty Counselor; Rilla Taylor, Chair of the School of Nursing; June Waber, Secretary; and, Zerita Hagerman, President.

Arkansas State University, Jonesboro, Arkansas, was chartered as **Eta Theta** Chapter April 15 by Betty Thomas, National Treasurer.

Dr. John McCluhan, Dean, offered the response on behalf of the College of Nursing for presentation of the Charter.

The chapter inducted seven transfer members and 84 new members. Officers elected were: Debra Walden, President; Yvonne Hall, Vice President; Kelly Mackey, Secretary; Bonnie Deuter, Treasurer; and, Annette Stacy and Mary Hartwig, Counselors.

Installation of **Eta Iota** Chapter at the University of New Hampshire was conducted April 15 by Sister Rosemary Donley, Past National President and Dean of the School of Nursing of the Catholic University of America.

Welcoming and congratulatory remarks were offered by Dr. Carol L. Williams, Assistant Professor in the Department of Nursing, and Joan M. Riley, Regional Coordinator. Juliette Petillo, Associate Professor, responded for the Department of Nursing during the presentation of the Charter. Charter members inducted included: seven dual members and 94 new members.

Officers installed were: Stanley Plodzik, Jr., President; Doris Noyes, Vice President; Carol Sharkey, Secretary; Elizabeth Orlando, Treasurer; Raelene Shippee-Rice, Faculty Counselor; and, Ruth Eichell Fox and Lynne Little, Historians.

Washburn University, Topeka, KS, was installed as **Eta Kappa** Chapter in Installation Ceremonies April 23 conducted by Dr. Helen M. Ference, National Third Vice President.

During the presentation of the Charter, responses were given by Dr. John L. Green, Jr., President of the University, and Dr. Alice A. Young, Dean of the School of Nursing. Charter members inducted included 35 dual/transfer members and 148 new members.

Officers installed were: Robbie Davies, President; Barbara K. Clark, Vice President; Henriette Pruyser, Secretary; Linda Bonnel, Treasurer; and, Carolyn Middendorf and Norma Holbrook, Faculty Counselors.

On April 25, 228 students and professional nurses were inducted as charter members of the **Eta Lambda** Chapter at the University of Evansville, Evansville, Indiana. Included in this number were 12 transfer or dual members. Rebecca T. Markel, a member of the graduate faculty at Indiana University and chair of the National Building Task Force, conducted the installation ceremony.

Charlotte N. Niksch, President, accepted the Charter and Betty J. Griffis, Vice President, accepted the Coat-of-Arms on behalf of the members. Dr. Lois J. Merrill, Dean of the School of Nursing and Health Sciences, gave the response for the School of Nursing upon presentation of the Charter. Greetings were extended by Dr. Wallace B. Graves, President of the University of Evansville.

Officers installed were: Charlotte N. Niksch, President; Betty J. Griffis, Vice President: Dr. Lois J. Merrill, Secretary; Susan Elaine Dye, Treasurer; and, Rita Southwood Behnke and Susan Dirksen Yoder, Counselors.



Eta Rho, Eastern Michigan University, celebrate receipt of their Charter and Coat-of-Arms. Shown (left to right, front row): Carol Elfring, Vice President; Margaret Dawson, President; Connie LaRosa, Recording Secretary. Back row (left to right): Linda Daniel, National Treasurer and Installing Officer; Janet Boyd, Head of the Department of Nursing Education, EMU; Sr. Virginia Skurski, Faculty Advisor to the honor society; Charlotte Wiard, Corresponding Secretary; Sally Vukasovich, out going Recording Secretary; Michelle Poole, Treasurer; and Charleen McPherson, Faculty Counselor.

Continued on Page 5

ZETA BETA

Elmhurst College Grabowski, Elizabeth Backiel Zelent, Betty G

ZETA ZETA

Augustana College Freeman, Nancy Meyers Hanson, Rogene Diane Toussaint Susan Ziulkowski, Linda Ruth Swanson Peavy, Jean T

ZETA IOTA

State U. of New York at Binghampton Gurdin, Grace Rasmussen

ZETA KAPPA

U. of Nevada-Las Vegas Barraza, Anita Vignone Henderson Grace

Reder, Fisie Margaret Wilber, Clarice

ZETA LAMBDA

Indiana U. of Pennsylvania Blair, Jean Lockhart Steele, Jeanne Mc Keag

ZETA MII U. of San Diego Thelan, Lynne Ann ZETA XI Jacksonville State U. Reynolds, Susan Haynes

ZETA PI U. of Texas-Science Hale, Elizabeth H Marcus, Marianne Taft

Otto, Dorothy

ZETA SIGMA DePaul U Peterson, Grace Geraldine

ZETA TAU

Albright College Lawrence, June E Lawrence, Rena Mae Lawrence, Sally Ann Schell, Cindy Ann

ZETA UPSILON

Montana State U. Carroll College Haddon Betty Loyd Hisle, Judith Best Sherrick, Anna Pearl

Wright State U. Rve Dorothea S Schmoll, Betty L

Chartering News Continued from Page 4

The University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee. Wisconsin, was installed as Eta Nu chapter April 26 with Dr. Angela Barron McBride, National First Vice President, serving as the Installing Officer. During the ceremonies 20 transfer/dual members and 89 new members were initiated.

Dr. McBride presented the Charter to Ruth McShane and the Coat-of-Arms to Dr. Eileen Sheil. Remarks were given by Norma Rees, Vice Chancellor of the University. Guest speaker was Dr. Mary Jane Ward from the University of Colorado.

Officers installed were: Patricia A. Burke, President; Dr. Phyllis B. Kritek, President Elect; Beatrice B. Turkoski, Vice President: Christine Thurston, Secretary: Patricia Fetterley, Treasurer; and, Jane Geiger and Mary K. Madsen, Faculty Counselors.

Corpus Christi State University, Corpus Christi, Texas, was chartered as Eta Omicron Chapter on April 27. Dr. Beth Vaughan-Wroebel, National Second Vice President, conducted the Installation ceremony in which 156 nurse leaders were inducted as charter members.

Offering congratulatory messages were Dr. B. Alan Sugg, President of CCSU; Ms. Elizabeth Willis, retired Chairperson Del Mar Nursing Program; Dr. Elizabeth Erkel, Chairperson, CCSU Graduate Nursing Program.

Officers installed were: A. Susan Nelson, President; Annette Rowton, President Elect; Diana Bell, Vice President; Mark Jeffers, Treasurer; Joan Hughart, Secretary; Christell Bray, Faculty Counselor. In conjunction with the Chartering, a research symposium was held with Elizabeth Willis, R.N., M.S., speaking on "Nursing: Education and Excellence" and included a debate on national health insurance, presentation on rural nursing; reaction panel on Contemporary Issues in Nursing and showing of the Sigma Theta Tau videotape on "Richness and Diversity of Nursing.

University of Wisconsin-Oshkosh, was installed as Eta Pi chapter April 27 inducting 15 transfer members and 178 new members. Dr. Carol A. Lindeman, Immediate Past President, presided as Installing Officer.

Dr. Dixalene Bahleda, Dean, responded for the School of Nursing during the presentation of the Charter.

Installed as officers were: Judith Westphal, President; Cheryl Neill, President Elect; Laura Adams, Vice President; Karen Brubakken, Secretary; Kristine Marquardt, Treasurer; and, Sara Arneson and Eileen Jones, Faculty Counselors.

Eastern Michigan University, Ypsilanti, Michigan, was chartered as Eta Rho chapter on April 27. Linda Daniel, National Secretary, conducted the installation ceremony of 141 charter members at the Washtenaw Country Club.

Officers installed were: Margaret Dawson, President; Carol Elfring, Vice President; Constance LaRosa, Recording Secretary: Charlotte Wiard, Corresponding Secretary; Michelle Poole, Treasurer; and Charlene McPherson, Faculty Advisor.

Other dignitaries offering congratulatory remarks were: Dr. John Porter, President of EMU; Dr. Elizabeth King, Dean of the College of Health and Human Services; Representative William E. Ford, 15th Congressional District; and U.S. Representative Carl D. Pursell.

Gloria R. Smith, M.P.H., Ph.D., FAAN, gave the keynote address at the evening banquet. She is Director of the Michigan Department of Public Health and is the first woman and second non-physician to hold this position. During the dinner, actress Celeste Holm paid a surprise visit. She was on campus to deliver the commencement address the following day.

College of Mt. St. Vincent, Riverdale, New York, was installed as Eta Sigma Chapter April 27. National President Lucie Young Kelly presided as the Installing Officer.

During the ceremonies, the following officers were installed: Ann Marie Delanev. President; Eileen Conde Mueser, Vice President; Leslie Simpson, Treasurer; Eileen Kearns, Recording Secretary; Loretta lazzetti, Corresponding Secretary; Dr. Paula Schnabel, Dr. Juliva Singel, Florence Erlich, and Carol Vicino, Faculty Counselors.

Rutgers University-Camden, New Jersey, became Eta Mu chapter during Installation ceremonies April 25. Vernice D. Ferguson, National President Elect, was the Installing Officer during ceremonies initiating nine dual and transfer members and 89 new members.



Installing Officer Rebecca T. Markel inducts Charlotte N. Niksch as President of Eta Lambda Chapter. Other officers pictured are: Susan Dye, Treasurer; Betty Griffis, Vice President; and Rita Behnke, Counselor.

Dr. Mary Naylor, Chair and Associate Professor of the Department of Nursing at Thomas Jefferson University, was the guest speaker.

Officers installed were: Carol Ann Merklein Hess, President; Ann S. Dellaira, Vice President; Joan Maloney, Corresponding Secretary; Susan Guastavino, Treasurer; Dr. Alice Boehret, Faculty Counselor.

Marion College, Marion, Indiana, was installed as Eta Chi Chapter May 4 initiating 14 transfer/dual members and 81 new members. Dr. Kathryn D. Schweer, Chair of the National Eligibility Committee, presided as Installing Officer.

Offering response to the presentation of the Charter was Dr. Della Blackburn, Chair, on behalf of the Division of Nursing.

Guest speaker for the event was Dr. W. Jean George, Chair, Division of Health Services, and Director of Nursing Program, Nazareth College.

The following officers were installed: Shelly Moore, President; Lisa Yarger, President Elect; Deborah Goble, Vice President; Judy Vandewarker, Corresponding Secretary; Lucia Bird, Recording Secretary; Pam Harrison, Treasurer; and, Marilyn J. Pieper and Brenda Sloan, Faculty Counselors.

Eta Psi chapter at Western Carolina University, Cullowhee, North Carolina, was installed May 5 with Rebecca T.



Installed as officers of Eta Beta Chapter were: (left to right): Eileen Sankey, President; Susan Orndorf, President Elect; Lillian Madden, Treasurer; Marifran Donahue, Recording Secretary; Eileen Roche, Faculty Advisor; Judith Kilpatrick, Vice President; Marguerite Hartigan, Corresponding Secretary; Jeanne Gelman, Faculty Advisor. Vernice Ferguson, (far right) National President Elect presided as Installing Officer.

Markel, Chair of the National Building Task Force, serving as Installing Officer. Dr. Thomas F. Connelly, Dean of the School, offered congratulatory remarks and Vivian L. Deitz, Acting Head, responded on behalf of the Department of Nursing during the Charter presentation.

Inducted were 14 transfer/dual members and 114 new members. Officers installed were: James K. Lynch, President; Karen M. Bauer, President Elect; Ruth H. Bryce, Vice President; Katrina L. Vance, Secretary; Teresa D. Scarboro, Treasurer; and, Sally S. Blowers and Peggy J. McGauhey, Faculty Counselors.

Member News

Awards & Honors

Kay Sullivan (Beta Lambda) awarded a \$200 research grant from the chapter . . . Margretta M. Styles (Alpha Eta) and Claire M. Fagin (Xi) named the first Distinguished Scholars in a new program of the American Nurses' Foundation . . . Sr. Callistra Roy (Gamma Tau) received an Honorary Doctor of Humane Letters from Alverno College . . . Marian A. Murray (Eta and Zeta Lambda) honored at Indiana University of Pennsylvania graduation for contributions to Zeta Lambda chapter . . . Jeanette Little (Gamma Nu) named the Community Health Nurse of the Year at the New Jersey State Nurses' Association .. Rosanne C. Perez (Alpha) selected 1983 Maternal and Child Health Nurse of the Year . . . Sr. Rosemary Donley (Kappa) named Woman of the Year by The Catholic University of America . . . Ellen Andruzzi and Vernice D. Ferguson (Kappa) presented Excellence in Nursing Awards by their chapter . . . Rebecca T. Markel (Alpha) received the Distinguished Service Award of Indiana University School of Nursing Alumni Day and an Excellence Recognition Award from Indiana University-Purdue University at Indianapolis.

Elections

Georgia P. Macdonough (Beta Upsilon) serves as president of the American School Health Association . . . Evelyn L. Barbee (Rho) elected President Elect of the Council on Nursing and Anthropology . . . Ginger Schafer Wlody (Beta Upsilon) elected to the Board of Directors for the American Association of Critical-Care Nurses . . . Muriel M. Shire (Gamma Nu) elected President of the New Jersey State Nurses Association . . . Lynn Heggen (Delta Alpha) elected Secretary of the American Association of Diabetes Educators.

Appointments

... Barbara Germino (Alpha Alpha) named to the Carol Ann Beerstecher-Blackwell Chair of Thanatology in the School of Nursing at the University of North Carolina...Roberta M. Conti (Pi) appointed by Governor Hughes of Maryland to the Oversight Committee of the Commission on Nursing Issues... Rozella M. Schlotfeldt (Alpha Mu) selected as the 1984 Distinguished Summer Visitor for the University of San Diego School of Nursing...Sande Jones (Beta

Heritage Committee Requests Chapter Histories

Due to the outstanding success of the first historical calendar, the Heritage Committee again invites chapters to submit their history for a biennial historical calendar. The 1985-86 calendar will feature 24 chapters.

In preparing the chapter history in a narrative form, the Committee suggests the following be included:

- · Impetus for initiating the chapter
- Significant circumstances surrounding the establishment
- · Date established
- · Discuss major activities and events
- Significant nursing leaders within the chapter
- Major trends experienced
- Subheadings such as: Founding, Development, Future Directions
- Black and white glossy photographs or sketch (8x10)
- Length: 500 words (two typewritten pages)
- Select one or two significant dates which will appear in the appropriate month/date in the calendar

Chapter histories and photographs/sketches should reach the National Office by December 15. Official guidelines and directions for photographs will be available shortly. Write to: Sigma Theta Tau, School of Nursing Building, 610 Barnhill Dr., Indianapolis, IN 46223, Attn: Cindy Graham.

Tau) appointed to the 1984 editorial board of RN Magazine . . . Edna G. Treuting (Epsilon Nu) appointed Dean of the new Division of Nursing at Our Lady of Holy Cross College in New Orleans . . . Franklin Shaffer (Alpha Zeta) appointed Deputy Director for Operations for the National League for Nursing . . . Wynella (Mickey) Badgett (Epsilon Sigma) appointed to the Coughlin-Saunders Chair of Nursing by the Board of Trustees of Louisiana College . . . Loretta Nowakowski (Eta) appointed Associate Professor of Psychiatric-Mental Health Nursing at the University of Pittsburgh School of Nursing . . . Pat Niessner Palmer (Alpha Kappa) promoted to Editor of AORN Journal.

Chapter Calendar

July 1, 1984 Abstract Deadline Lexington, KY

Delta Psi Chapter issues a call for abstracts of nursing research in clinical, educational or administrative areas for a November, 1984 program. For more information contact: Chair, Research Committee, Delta Psi Chapter, Room 516 CON/HSLC, 760 Rose St., Lexington,

October 15, 1984 **Abstract Deadline** Duarte, CA

Gamma Tau Chapter issues a call for abstracts for their March 1, 1985, nursing research conference on "Recent Advances in Nursing Science." Submit abstracts on clinical research that contributes to nursing science. For more information contact: Cecily Lynn Betz, R.N., Ph.D., Visiting Assistant Professor, 5-262 Factor Building, UCLA School of Nursing, Los Angeles, CA 90024.

November 1, 1984 Abstract Deadline Kingston, RI

Delta Upsilon Chapter issues a call for abstracts for their March 30, 1985, research day. For more information about submitting abstracts, send a stamped self-addressed envelope to: Research Committee, Delta Upsilon Chapter, Sigma Theta Tau, White Hall, College

November 3, 1984 Madison, WI

of Nursing, University of Rhode Island, Kingston, RI 02881.

Beta Eta Chapter Ninth Research Conference Co-Sponsors: University of Wisconsin-Madison, School of Nursing in cooperation with the University of Wisconsin, Extension Nursing. Theme: "Research: A Facet of Nursing's Image." Keynote speaker is Barbara A. Hansen, R.N., Ph.D., Associate Vice President for Research and Dean of the Graduate School, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale. For more information contact: Josephine Lutz, R.N., Ph.D., K6/366 Clinical Science Center, University of Wisconsin-Madison, Madison, WI 53792, Ph. (608) 263-5185.

Meetings & Events Calendar

May 31, 1984 Washington, D.C. **MARNA (Mid Atlantic Regional Nursing Association)**

Theme: "Dollars and Sense of Cost Containment in Nursing in the Mid-Atlantic Region." Co-sponsors: School of Nursing, The Catholic University of America; Children's Hospital National Medical Center; D.C. League for Nursing; D.C. Nurses Association; George Washington University Medical Center; College of Nursing, Howard University; St. Elizabeths Hospital; Washington Hospital Center. Keynote speaker is Maureen Rothermich Miller, Special Assistant to the Administrator of the Health Care Financing Administration in the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Contact: Dr. Jacqueline Rose Hott, Executive Director, MARNA Headquarters Office.

June 3-7, 1984 Las Vegas, NV

International Association for Enterostomal Therapy

Theme: "Kaleidoscope — '84." For more information contact: IAET, One Newport Pl., Suite 970, Newport Beach, CA 92660, 714/476-

June 4-5, 1984 Rue. NY

Workshop on Teaching Ethics in Nursing

Sponsored by the Hastings Center with support of the Fund for the Improvement of Post-Secondary Education. For more information contact: Arthur L. Caplan, Associate for the Humanities, The Hastings Center, 360 Broadway, Hastings-on-Hudson, NY 10706.

July 7-8, 1984 Lawrence, KS

American Indian Alaska Native Nurses' Association, Inc.
Theme: "Examining the Cultural Implications of Martha E. Rogers' Science of Unitary Human Beings." For more information contact: AIANNA Education, P. O. Box 3908, Lawrence, KS 66044.

July 27-August 1, 1984 New Orleans, LA

National Black Nurses Association, Inc.

Theme: "Nursing in an Era of Political, Economic and Technological Change." Contact National Black Nurses Association, P.O. Box 18358, Boston, MA 02118.

August 15, 1984 Abstract Deadline Cincinnati, OH

Council on Nursing and Anthropology

Theme: "Human Problems: The Health Context." Meeting slated for March 13-17, 1985. For more information contact: Janice Morse, Faculty of Nursing, Clinical Sciences Building, University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alta T6G2G-3, Canada.

Some Fellowships of Special Concern to Nurses

By Angela Barron McBride

The Robert Wood Johnson Clinical Nurse Scholars Program offers two-year postdoctoral fellowships to prepare nursing school faculty and advanced clinicians dedicated to a new emphasis on clinical teaching, practice, and research in academic health sciences centers. Participating centers are: the University of California at San Francisco, the University of Pennsylvania, and the University of Rochester. The deadline for submission of applications for the 1985-1986 academic year is October 1, 1984. All inquiries and requests for application forms should be addressed to:

Mitzi L. Duxbury, Ph.D., F.A.A.N., Director, The Robert Wood Johnson, Clinical Nurse Scholars Program, College of Nursing, University of Illinois-Chicago, 845 S. Damen Av., Chicago, IL 60612, (312) 996-2219

Congressional Science Fellowships in Child Development are available through the Society for Research in Child Development. These postdoctoral fellowships provide an opportunity for individuals concerned with child development to work as special legislative assistants in Congress for a period of one year starting September 1, 1985. The emphasis is on selecting competent professionals from a number of disciplines who have a demonstrated commitment to applying scientific knowledge to the solution of social problems. The deadline for submission of

applications is November 1, 1984. Requests for applications and all inquiries should be directed to:

Barbara A. Everett, Ph.D., Director, Washington Liaison Office, Society for Research in Child Development, 100 N. Carolina Av. S.E., Suite 1, Washington, D.C. 20003, (202) 543-9582

The Society for Research in Child Development also sponsors a two-week Summer Fellowship Program in Social Policy. Inquiries about the 1985 experience can also be addressed to Dr. Barbara A. Everett.

The W.K. Kellogg Foundation offers fellowships to assist future leaders in developing skills and competencies which transcend traditional disciplinary methods of addressing problems. The program is designed for community-minded individuals who are already professionally accomplished, but still in the early years of their careers. Fellows spend approximately 25 percent of their time over the course of three years on fellowship-related activities, including a self-designed professional growth contract and group seminars. The deadline for submission of applications for 1985-1986 is December 31, 1984. All inquiries and requests for application forms should be sent to:

Larraine Matusak, Ph.D., Director, Kellogg National, Fellowship Program, W.K. Kellogg Foundation, 400 N. Avenue, Battle Creek, MI 49016, (616) 968-1611

Recent Doctorates

A listing of chapter members who have received doctorates within the last year is a regular feature. You are invited to send your dissertation title, institution granting degree and date, and Chapter membership. Abstracts of 150 words or less for possible publication are also invited.

NANCY JEAN BADGER PLASSE, J.D. (Alpha Eta), San Jose. "The Right to Die in the United States: Patient Arbitration Agreements." Doctorate from the University of Santa Clara, School of Law, Santa Clara, May, 1984. PATRICIA PREISIG, Ph.D. (Alpha Eta), San Fran-

cisco. "Pathway of Transepithelial Osmotic Water Flow in the Rat Proximal Convoluted Tubule." Doctorate from the University of California, San Francisco, September, 1983.

MARY THERESA URBANO, Ph.D. (Beta Tau), FI Miami. "Motivational Orientation for Participation in Mandatory Professional Continuing Education." Doctorate from Florida State University, Tallahassee, 1984.

MILDRED H.B. ROBERSON, Ph.D. (Beta Omicron), Augusta. "Folk Health Beliefs and Practices of Rural Black Virginians." Doctorate from the University of Utah, Salt Lake, August,

MARY A. CHUMAN, D.N.Sc. (Gamma Phi), Chi-IL cago. "Fast and Slow Potassium Channels in Myxicola Giant Axons." Doctorate from Rush University, Chicago, March, 1984.

ELIZABETH C. DEVINE, Ph.D. (Alpha Lambda), IL Chicago. "Effects of Psychoeducational Interventions: A Meta-analytic Review of Studies with Surgical Patients." Doctorate from the University of Illinois, Chicago, December, 1983.

JUANITA KECK, Ph.D. (Alpha), Noblesville. "An Investigation of a Prediction of the Gate Control Theory of Pain." Doctorate from Indiana University, Indianapolis, August, 1983.

MARY ELAINE KIENER, Ph.D. (Beta Rho), Mun-IN cie. "The Incorporation of Learning Among British and American Nurses: Two Case Studies. Doctorate from the University of Wisconsin, Milwaukee, December, 1983.

MARY McCULLOUGH MARTIN, Ph.D. (Alpha), IN Noblesville. "The Use of Information Integration Theory and Functioning Measurement to Explain Nurses' Judgments on the Admission of Narcotic Analgesics." Doctorate from Indiana University,

Indianapolis, December, 1983. DONNA YANCEY, Ph.D. (Alpha), Carmel. "Rela-IN tionship Between Causal Explanations for Weight and the Consequences in a Weight Loss Program." Doctorate from Indiana University, Indianapolis, May, 1984.

JEANETTE M. JEFFERS, Ph.D. (Epsilon KS Gamma), Wichita. "Attitudes of Senior Health Screening Participants Toward Health Care Follow-Up." Doctorate from Kansas State University, Manhattan, May, 1984.

CAROL L. BAUGH, Ph.D. (Delta Psi), Richmond. "Prediction of Smoking Behavior Using the HBM, Health Locus of Control and Self-Esteem." Doctorate from Indiana University, Indianapolis, June, 1983

ELIZABETH GALE, Ph.D. (Alpha), Richmond. "Perceptions of Couples Seeking Mid-trimester Prenatal Diagnosis." Doctorate from Indiana University, Indianapolis, June, 1983.
BRENDA SUE NICHOLS, Ph.D., Henderson.

"An Expansion of Rotters Social Learning Theory in Terms of Locus of Control." Doctorate from Indiana University, Indianapolis, December,

ELIZABETH J. COLERICK, Ph.D. (Pi), Baltimore. "Adaptational Processes in Later Life." Doctorate from Cornell University, Ithaca, New York, May, 1984.

MARYANNE F. LACHAT, Ph.D. (Tau), Rockville. "Utilization and Perceived Importance of Support Sources by Registered Nurse and Traditional Baccalaureate Nursing Students." Doctorate from The American University, Washington, DC, December, 1983.

ROSEMARY HAMMES PORTER, Ph.D. (Alpha Iota), Columbia. "An Analysis of the Relationships Between Classification Variables and Work-Environment Measures of Nurses." Doctorate from the University of Missouri, Columbia, December, 1983.

JEAN ALBERT TRIBULSKI, Ph.D. (Gamma Nu), Summit. "Relationship of the Type A-B Behavior Pattern to Perceptual Reactance: A Descriptive Study." Doctorate from New York University, New York City, February, 1984.

SHIRLIE PASSAU-BUCK, Ph.D. (Zeta Phi), Centerville. Doctorate from the Institute for Advanced Study of Human Sexuality, San Francisco, January, 1984.

DOROTHY CAROL ANONSEN, Ph.D. (Alpha Mu), Cleveland. "The Effect of Structured Preoperative Instruction on Anxiety, Recall, Convalescence, Hospital Stay and Need for Analygesia in Surgical Patients." Doctorate from Case Western Reserve University, Cleveland, May 1983

ANGELA PRUITT CLARK, Ph.D. (Epsilon Theta), Austin. "Perception of Physiologic Cues to Hyperglycemia in the Person with Type I Diabetes Mellitus." Doctorate from Texas Woman's University, Denton, December, 1983.

ELAINE M. GEISSLER, Ph.D. (Epsilon Theta), Loredo. "Personality Characteristics and Feelings of Power-Powerlessness in Nurse and Non-Nurse Leaders." Doctorate from the University of Texas, Austin, February, 1984.

NANCIE H. PARDUE, D.N.Sc. (Kappa) Alexandria. "Energy Expenditure and Subjective Fatigue of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Patients Before and After a Pulmonary Rehabilitation Program." Doctorate from the Catholic University of America, Washington, D.C., April, 1984

ANNE MARIE HIRSCH, Ph.D. (Delta Psi), Tacoma. "Type A Behavior Pattern and Cathecholamine Excretion During Cardiac Catherization." Doctorate from Indiana University, Indianapolis, August, 1983.

JOAN STEHLE WERNER, Ph.D.(Delta Phi), Chippewa Falls. "Effects of Occupational Stress on Psychological Strain of Employees in Long-Term Care Setting." Doctorate from Indiana University, Indianapolis, August, 1983. Editors Note — Correction from Reflections

November 1983/January 1984 NY GALE ROBINSON SMITH, Ph.D. (Upsilon), New York. "The Relationship Between Self-Actualization, Repression-Sensitation, and the Number and Valuation of Stressful Life Events." Doctorate from New York University, New York City, October, 1983.

In Memoriam

Tacey Louise Rehkopf (Delta Omicron) Susan Atshul (Delta Mu) Lillian Tam (Alpha Phi) Sharon Hinch Landwehr (Beta Omega) Marie R. Kennedy (Alpha Epsilon) Evelyn Prince (Beta Beta) Peggy Ann Benson (Gamma Gamma) Betty H. Gwaltney (Gamma Omega) Virginia Fitzgerald Kelly (Alpha Sigma) Frances Orgain (Alpha) Nancy J. Kehrli, (Theta)

Dr. Henderson Dies

Dr. Linnea Henderson (Delta Xi) died April 25 in Cleveland, Ohio. She was Dean and headed the School of Nursing program at Kent State University since its founding in 1967. She was to have retired in July. Under her guidance the baccalaureate and master degree programs were established. Memorial contributions may be made to the Dean Linnea Henderson fund in care of the KSU Foundation, Kent, Ohio 44242.



610 BARNHILL DRIVE **INDIANAPOLIS, IN 46223**

Nonprofit Org. U.S. Postage PAID Indianapolis, Indiana Permit No. 130

Vol. 10, April-May 1984 REFLECTIONS PUBLISHED 4 times a year for members of Sigma Theta Tau, Inc. Dr. Lucie Young Kelly, President Nell Watts, Editor Cindy Graham, Assistant Editor 317-264-4689